The Honorable Joe McDermott

March 23, 2016
Page 3

March 23, 2016
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:
This letter transmits an ordinance for Council approval for the September 2016 transit service changes. The ordinance seeks approval of changes that involve revisions to Route 9 Express and Route 38 in Southeast Seattle and the implementation of a new Route 243 servicing the Eastside.   

The proposed service revisions in Southeast Seattle would be revenue neutral, using existing service hour resources. It is proposed that the midday service on Route 9 Express would be discontinued and that the resources saved would be reallocated to Route 38 to fund the extension of weekday trips between the Mount Baker Transit Center and the International District.  

The extended weekday Route 38 trips will provide a direct connection between the Martin Luther King (MLK) Jr. Way South corridor in the Rainier Valley and the International District and south end of downtown Seattle. This improves the access to transit for many Metro customers in the Rainier Valley, where community organizations have been advocating for a direct connection between the MLK Jr. Way South corridor and the International District since the 2009 service revisions in Southeast Seattle associated with the start of Link light rail service. The proposed extension will provide more convenient bus service for many riders traveling between the various stores, services and social, health, cultural, and religious institutions along MLK Jr. Way South, Rainier Avenue South, and South Jackson Street.  

The loss of midday service on Route 9 Express would be mitigated by the new options available for travel between the Rainier Avenue South corridor and First Hill/Capitol Hill via Route 7 and a transfer to either the First Hill Streetcar or Link with service to the Capitol Hill Station. Peak period service on Route 9 Express, which is used by the majority of the route’s riders, would be maintained.

The proposed revisions to Routes 9 Express and 38 are a result of an ongoing community dialogue with Southeast Seattle stakeholders and organizations that has taken place over the past several years. More recently, in the summer and fall of 2015, Metro staff worked with a community advisory group of Southeast Seattle stakeholders to review and shape the development of the proposal.  

Also contained in the ordinance is a proposal to implement new route 243. Route 243 will serve three regional growth centers – Overlake, Redmond and Totem Lake – in addition to the University of Washington Bothell/Cascadia College and Kenmore. The new route is associated with a Transit Now partnership between Metro and the cities of Bellevue and Redmond. The cities of Bellevue and Redmond were awarded bus service hours in exchange for implementing transit speed and reliability investments on the RapidRide B Line corridor, and a portion of these service hours will be used to support this new service.
The proposed Route 243 will complement Route 244, which is also a weekday peak route.  The routes will serve similar areas, but the Route 243 will also serve UW Bothell and downtown Redmond. Currently, the Route 244 operates southbound in the a.m. and northbound in the p.m. The Route 243 however will do the reverse, with northbound service in the a.m. and southbound in the p.m.

The revisions to the Route 9 Express and Route 38, as well as the implementation of new Route 243 are consistent with the Strategic Plan for Public Transportation 2011-2021 and King County Metro Service Guidelines as these will improve the productivity of Metro’s network of bus routes by serving centers and areas of concentrated activity through investments in partnerships. The provision of new transit connections will also further the goals of the Strategic Climate Action Plan by making it possible for residents to choose transit more often and thereby reduce emissions. A summary of Metro Service Guidelines related to the ordinance are attached.
In accordance with U.S. Department of Transportation (USDOT) Title VI regulations (49 CFR Part 21) and King County Code and policy, Metro prepared the “September 2016  Services Change Title VI Service Equity Analysis,” which is enclosed with this transmittal. In addition to ensuring compliance with USDOT Title VI regulations, the service equity analysis helps to ensure consistency with King County’s goals related to equity and social justice.  Identifying the relative impacts of proposed changes to low-income and minority communities is an important step in applying the “fair and just” principle as stated in the King County Strategic Plan 2010-2014.
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance to approve the public transportation service changes for September 2016.  If you have any questions, please feel free to 
contact Rob Gannon, Interim General Manager, King County Metro Transit Division, 
at 206-477-5911.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Rob Gannon, Interim General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT

Victor Obeso, Deputy General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT

